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September 20, 2020 

Via Email Only 

Waltham City Council 
C/O City Clerk Robert Waddick  
City of Waltham 
610 Main Street 
Waltham, MA 02452 
rwaddick@city.waltham.ma.us 
 
Re: Chesterbrook Woods 

Dear Members of the City Council: 

The Waltham Land Trust (WLT) has received the City Council’s notice that it 
will consider a conservation restriction on a portion of the Chesterbrook Woods 
at its upcoming Committee of the Whole meeting on September 21, 2020. For 
reasons set forth in detail below, our organization writes to urge the City to 
expand this conservation restriction to cover the entire Chesterbrook Woods, in 
accordance with the history of how and why the property was purchased, and the 
longstanding use of this land as community open space.  
 
On June 17, 2020 WLT submitted the organization’s comments to the Draft 
Environmental Impact Report (DEIR) concerning the plans for the Waltham 
High School dated May 15, 2020.1 In its comments WLT expressed the desire to 
see six acres of land of comparable conservation value set aside for permanent 
preservation to offset the negative environmental impact of the development of 
Jericho Hill. On August 17, 2020, SMMA then published the Final 
Environmental Impact Report (FEIR). Public comments on the FEIR are due 
September 25, 2020.  
 
The FEIR included the June 26, 2020 NPC/DEIR Certificate from the 
Massachusetts Executive Office of Energy and Environmental Affairs which 
stated “[t]he City should address in the FEIR whether it will consider placing a 
conservation restriction on the portion of the site which will remain 
undeveloped, or at an alternative off-site location, to permanently protect such 
land as publicly accessible open space.”  
 
The NPC/ DEIR Certificate also stated “I encourage the City to consider placing 
a conservation restriction on these portions of the site that will remain as 
undeveloped open space to ensure their permanent protection.” (emphasis 
added) 
 

 
1 Please note that the Waltham Land Trust Board includes a City Councillor, a member of the 
Waltham Historical Commission, and a member of the School Building Committee. These 
individuals recused themselves from the discussion and development of these responses.  
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In Waltham’s response to the Commonwealth’s recommendations, the FEIR states that “the Mayor is 
willing to recommend to the City Council that a conservation restriction be placed on an alternative off-
site location nearby that is currently held in the City’s General Inventory and is currently undeveloped. 
The alternative location, located adjacent to the current high school property, is a portion of the City-
owned land known as 0 Chesterbrook Road (aka 605R Lexington Street) and that restriction would be 
placed on 5.97 acres of that site (see plan attached). A conservation restriction on this 5.97-acre area 
would not only preserve existing undeveloped open space, but would also protect wetlands and other 
environmental concerns.” The land which is described in the FEIR is a small swath of the larger parcel 
typica known to the public as the Chesterbrook Woods.  
 

While the Waltham Land Trust is generally supportive of the issuing of any conservation restrictions, 

this response was highly concerning for a number of reasons.  

 

When the City decided to develop Jericho Hill as part of the high school project, it brought a 

longstanding concern of the Land Trust to the forefront. That concern is with regard to the City’s 

acquisition of land for the stated purpose of preservation as open space, when that acquisition is then 

followed by the failure to unequivocally protect that land through conservation restrictions or other 

appropriate legal means of ensuring its permanent preservation. This was the case with Jericho Hill and 

is even more so with regards to Chesterbrook Woods.  

 

The 5.97 acre portion of land in the Chesterbrook Woods that the City proposes to place a conservation 

restriction on to offset the negative environmental impact of developing Jericho Hill has long been held 

out to the people of Waltham as already being protected. As the City itself notes, it also contains certain 

wetlands that would limit its developability. Further, the highest conservation value is achieved by 

preserving interconnected and uninterrupted parcels of land which was one reason for WLT’s concern 

about the loss of Jericho Hill. For all of these reasons, the proposed portion of the Chesterbrook Woods 

is not of comparable conservation value to Jericho Hill and is inadequate to serve as a mitigating 

substitute.  

 

Both Article 97 of the Massachusetts Declaration of Rights and MGL c. 30 § 61 recognize that negative 

environmental impacts of development in a community also negatively impact the people who live 

there. This is especially true with regard to those members of the community who are marginalized or 

have the fewest resources and thus more acutely feel the effects of environmental damage, whether it 

comes in the form of losing access to safe public woodlands and green space and their attendant 

benefits, or bearing the brunt of the negative consequences of climate change. As the impact of climate 

change becomes more acute, the need for conservation likewise has become all the more urgent. 

 

For these reasons Massachusetts has chosen to give its residents rights, under the Commonwealth’s 
Constitution, to the quality of life that clean water and open space provide. Accordingly, the law requires 
the use of all practicable means and measures to minimize damage to the environment in projects such 
as this one. Article 97’s “no net loss” policy also requires that when one parcel of open space is 
developed it is replaced by protecting other land in the community of equal conservation value.   
 

The Land Trust’s longstanding position is that the entirety of Chesterbrook Woods is protected by Article 

97 of the Massachusetts Constitution and is not subject to development. WLT disagrees with the City’s 

assertion in the FEIR that the deed to a particular parcel conclusively determines its status 
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(notwithstanding that, on page 37, the City’s current Open Space Plan indicates Chesterbrook Woods is 

protected by deed). By this standard almost none of Waltham’s open space would be considered actually 

protected. However, the Massachusetts Supreme Judicial Court addressed this issue in Smith v. City of 

Westfield, 478 Mass. 49 (2017) and found that land that was not legally restricted through a deed or 

conservation restriction was nonetheless protected by Article 97. This protection was acquired through 

the land being held out to the public as community open space protected from other uses and the public 

in fact using it as such.  

 

With regard to the Chesterbrook Woods, the entire parcel was purchased for, and presented to the public 

as, a continuation of the Storer Conservation Land. The 2001 acquisition of the Chesterbrook Woods 

was based on the recommendations of the City’s Committee to Study Land Acquisition for the 

Preservation of Open Space and the City’s stated intent of the purchase was clearly for preservation of 

the land as open space. Below is Mayor David Gately’s September 27, 2001 acquisition map which 

clearly indicates the Chesterbrook Woods was added to the Storer Conservation Land and that the trails 

would be extended to provide a combined open space of 138.5 acres. Indeed, the public has been using it 

as open space ever since. 
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In reaching the conclusion that this land is protected, WLT has also relied on its members’ firsthand 

knowledge, various City documents, and media reports including the following which are attached. 

• Kocian, Lisa, “Open-space Advocates Press Mayor for Green,” The Boston Globe, June 7,

2001.

• Kocian, Lisa, “Good Causes Collide,” The Boston Globe, September 27, 2001.

• Sweeney, Emily, “City Angles to Buy Another Piece of Land – Intends to Protect Jericho Hill

from Development,” The Boston Globe, November 4, 2001

• Sweeney, Emily, “Time was Key to Act’s Passage,” The Boston Globe, November 15, 2001.

• Sweeney, Emily, “Land Buys Get Top Treatment in City – Jericho Hill Latest Spot to be

Purchased,” The Boston Globe, January 3, 2002.

• Sweeney, Emily, “City Can Buy Church Parcel – Council Approves Borrowing $4.5m,” The

Boston Globe, August 5, 2004.

• Marcou, David Jr., Waltham News Tribune, October 11, 2007.

• McCarthy, Jeannette, “This is What I Love About Waltham – From the Mayor,” Waltham

News Tribune, August 31, 2010.

• “Election Candidates Answer Questions on State Rep Race,” Waltham News Tribune, April 1,

2011.

• Wicked Local Newton, “Candidates for 10th Middlesex State Rep Seat on Environmental

Safety,” Newton TAB, April 7, 2011.

• Fowler, Bill, “Waltham Voices – Help Preserve City Land,” Waltham News Tribune, April 15,

2011.

• City of Waltham Community Development Plan, June 2007 (omitted from attachments).

• City of Waltham Open Space & Recreation Plan, 2015 – 2022 (omitted from attachments).

• Application by City of Waltham Historical Commission to Massachusetts Historical

Commission for Listing on the National Register of Historic Places, September 2019.

The full 2019 application for listing on the National Register of Historic Places, which clearly 

includes the Chesterbrook Woods as part of the 138.5 preserved acres, is attached. The initial locus 
map is excerpted below and throughout the document clearly treats the property as a single parcel of 
open space that was acquired in stages. See, e.g., Continuation Sheet 27 Resource Map. 
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• National Association for Olmstead Parks 

 

In addition, the following maps appear in the City’s current Open Space & Recreation Plan which 

clearly indicate the Chesterbrook Woods is community open space on pages 15 and 45, respectively. The 

Plan also indicates on page 50 that the City’s top goal is “Preserve Currently Owned City Open Space 

– The City through its various departments is committed to preserving the natural state of all City owned 

open spaces. By preserving the inventory the City currently owns, residents and visitors are able to enjoy 

historical open spaces in their natural state and be free from fear of development or destruction.” 
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As WLT has noted, in our prior comments WLT has generally supported the location of the High School 

at 554 Lexington Street. This was in large part because the organization recognizes both the unique and 

urgent need for a new high school, and because it became clear as more information emerged over the 

past several years that this land was at high risk of being sold to a private developer – an outcome which 

could have had an even more detrimental environmental impact. WLT also supports the City’s desire to 

repurpose the existing high school to meet other educational infrastructure needs so that further 

development of Waltham’s open space can be prevented. At the same time, the high school process has 

highlighted the need for a clearer dialogue about what land in the City is truly permanently protected for 

conservation purposes.  

 

The Land Trust’s mission is to preserve land for the next generation of Waltham, the very same children 

who will be served by the new high school. It is vital for the City to demonstrate that it truly understands 

permanent land conservation is also critical and essential to Waltham’s future being a healthy one. That 

requires the acknowledgment that there will always be competing land use needs in our community and 

taking the necessary steps now to legally permanently protect the land the City has already presented as 

such. This will resolve community misunderstanding and ensure conservation does not take a back seat 

in the future.  

 

Finally, it bears noting that the current situation concerning the Chesterbrook Woods was largely the 

result of actions, or lack thereof, by the prior administration at the time the land was acquired. 

Conservation efforts, laws, options, and methods have also evolved significantly over the last twenty 

years. However, that does not change that the members of both the Waltham Land Trust, and the 

community at-large, have relied on the City’s repeated indications, many of which are outlined above, 

that all of the Chesterbrook Woods was purchased for the purposes of its permanent preservation as open 

space. The City also previously indicated that a conservation restriction would be placed on the entire 

parcel, as documented in its own plans. Because of that history, the promises made to the public, and 

approximately nineteen years of use of the property as community open space, there will always be the 

likelihood of conflict over the future proposed use of the Chesterbrook Woods for any other purpose. 

That type of repeated divisiveness stalls progress and is not in the people of Waltham’s best interests.  

 

In its comments to the DEIR, WLT noted its continued desire to resume a more collaborative 

relationship with the City going forward. 2020 has been a difficult year for all of us. The COVID-19 

pandemic has illustrated both the restorative value of open space, and the importance of community 

unity in difficult times. So, while the current situation is not of this administration’s making, WLT hopes 

that the City will work with our organization to resolve it for the benefit of Waltham as whole.  

 

For these reasons, WLT urges the City to fulfill its own prior commitments to everyone in Waltham by 

protecting not just some, but all of the Chesterbrook Woods, with a conservation restriction. The Land 

Trust leadership stands ready to work with you to do so.  

 

Sincerely, 

 
Anna Richardson, Clerk 

On Behalf of the Waltham Land Trust Board of Directors 
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